Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, November 30, 2010; 12:00 pm – 2:00 pm

Graduate Students Centre, Room 200

Present: Douglas Harris, Beth Haverkamp, Cyril Leung , Philip Loewen (Chair), Sedi Minachi, Jenny Phelps, Lisa Pountney (minutes), Cindy Prescott, Max Read, Clive Roberts, Jane Roskams, Brenton Skura, Curtis Suttle, Joyce Tom.  

Guests: Barbara Conway (for Carlo Marra)

Regrets: Barbara Evans, Daniel Granot, Darrin Lehman, Peter Leung, Carlo Marra, Arvind Saraswat.


1. Adoption of Agenda

	All


	}
	That the agenda be approved.




2. Minutes of  last meeting (October 26, 2010)

	Jane Roskams

Clive Roberts


	}
	That the minutes of the October 26, 2010 meeting be approved.




Carried.

Douglas Harris was not present at the October meeting.  Under Section 4e “In Education, a research methods course….” Change “mandatory” to “under discussion”.  These will be amended. 

3. Business arising

a. Electro-submission of theses is now expected (brief update)

Philip informed the committee that this was announced at the Graduate Council meeting on November 10th and was received with general assent.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies website now reflects this change and states that as of January 1st 2011, students are expected to submit all final theses/dissertations electronically.  Approval of the Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies is required for non-electronic submissions.

Philip will notify all graduate advisors and supervisors of this change in procedure via email shortly. 

b. English Proficiency Requirements (brief update)

The English Proficiency Requirements were approved at the recent Graduate Council and Senate Admissions Committee meetings.  The proposal will be tabled at the next Senate meeting for consideration. 

c. Plagiarism handling guidelines (brief update)

Philip informed the committee that the Plagiarism handling guidelines have changed slightly as recommended by the UBC Ombudsperson, Shirley Nakata.  They now include a section on “Procedural Fairness”.  Not only the process must be fair but it must be perceived to be fair. The 5 main points that were expanded under the heading “Procedural Fairness” are Clarity, Impartiality, Factuality, Timeliness and Documentation. The updated document is now available on the Faculty of Graduate Studies website. 

Philip touched on an enquiry that he had received regarding the idea of requiring TurnItIn to scrutinize every thesis, and asked the committee to voice their thoughts. 

Brent questioned whether submitting a thesis to TurnItIn qualifies as publishing a document.  Max commented that she thought there was a way that TurnItIn has the ability keep documents private, but she will investigate further and report back at the next Policy meeting. 

There was general discussion by the group around the site being based in the US Department of Homeland Security, the accuracy of TurnItIn, how to use and communicate the result and how we set the sensitivity limits of what can be run through the program. 

Doug mentioned that the Law Faculty used to require all students to submit their theses to TurnItIn, and they are considering making it a compulsory requirement again. 

Max commented that TurnItIn is a tool that needs interpretation and it provides guidance as to where one should look closer.  It also requires the user to have some familiarity in order to use it effectively and wisely.  

It was suggested that we could use this tool as a resource, rather than a requirement, and encourage supervisors and students to utilize it. 

Action: We will create a clearer pathway for supervisors to use TurnItIn as a resource. 

d. Parental leave policy (brief update) 

Philip informed the group that this is on the radar but not quite ready for discussion yet.  It will be tabled sometime in the New Year.

e. Board of Governors Policies 45, 46, 75, 76

· Brief updates on 75, 76

Philip has been meeting with the University council and committees to revise or replace these policies.  He provided the group with an update on the status of both Policy 76 and 75:

Policy 76:  Student Service Appointments

The information contained within this policy is now located in collective agreements and as such the University Counsel are ready to discard this policy.  Philip is in agreement, however there is one point in Policy 76 that he does not want to lose sight of.  2.1.2 which refers to a 12 hour per week (averaged over a year) working limit for Graduate Academic Assistants.  Philip would like to see this rule maintained when Policy 76 is made redundant.  

Policy 75:  Appointment of Graduate Students to Teach a Course requiring a Board of Governors Appointment.

Philip commented that we have made significant changes to this policy and presented the most recent revised version of this policy to the committee.  The revision reflects the need to prevent graduate students from being exploited by teaching too many courses while at the same time, and the need for undergraduates to get high quality teaching from their graduate student instructors.  Philip outlined the changes. 

Beth raised concerns about students who take on required full time internships where there is a stipend attached, being in violation of this policy.  Beth mentioned that she had spoken to Brendan Morey about this and she thought the scholarship committee was going to investigate this further.  Philip will follow up with Brendan. 

There was general discussion around the 12 hour limit and whether it was considered work if it is a requirement of the program.

The committee questioned why the responsible executive for this policy is the VP Students.  The committee felt that it should be the VP Academic as the policy deals with quality of teaching. 

It was suggested that 2.8 in the revised document should be listed under a different heading due to the fact that it is purely background information.  Other changes put forward were to include the word “normally” in 2.1 and to express what 12 hours a week translates to per year.  Joyce mentioned that the Tri Council Scholarship limits are expressed as 12 hours per week up to a maximum of 450 hours per year and that could be used as a benchmark. Also, the phrase “university-funded scholarships or fellowships” should be changed to “university-funded fellowships” as it is referring to fellowships only.

· Lengthy, intense group discussion on 45, 46

Policy 45:  Full-Time Members of Staff as Degree Candidates

Philip informed the group that this policy is being discarded due to the redundant content.  Instead the university would like to take an affirming posture and reiterate that UBC is in favour of education and if their staff members want to further educate themselves, the university is supportive. In the work place, the work supervisor has procedures to make sure the staff member is doing the work.  On the academic side, the research supervisor also has checks and balances in place to make sure that the student is making academic progress as well. 

Policy 46:  Full-Time Members of Faculty as Degree Candidates

This policy had been discussed a few years ago and the proposal was to write one policy that had two sections, one on staff and one on faculty, and to make the faculty section more broadly encouraging, similar to the staff section.  Philip reiterated that this policy has to be changed due to a portion of redundant content contained in the current form.  

Philip mentioned that he thinks conflict of interest is inevitable when a faculty member signs up for a degree at his or her own university, and then asked to committee to share their thoughts on the matter.  

There was general discussion around conflict of interest, interdisciplinary cases, the management and balance of work vs. study responsibilities, the lack of a part time PhD option and the required leave of absence. 

The possibility of removing the required for a leave of absence (1.2.2.) was discussed, as was removing the sentence on standard residency requirements may suffice. 

Philip will be going back to the university council to put forward the view of the Faculty of Graduate Studies, and asked the group if they were in favour of being broadly encouraging of faculty members enrolling in degree programs, or cautiously conservative and more in line with the policy as it currently stands. The committee decided that the conservative route was the best option. 

Clause 1.2.7 needs re-writing.

4. New Business

a. Guidelines for editing theses

· Standards

· implementation 

Philip presented the Editors’ Association of Canada Guidelines for Editing Theses to the group.  The committee was then asked if these are reasonable guidelines? If so, should we distribute and endorse them? 

There was discussion around whether we should insist and/or enforce these guidelines, the supervisor’s role, and what kind of sanctions we would put in place for people that didn’t acknowledge these guidelines. 

The committee then deliberated about encouraging the use of these guidelines, rather than enforcing them.  It was suggested that these could be used as best practices instead.  The use of the word “endorse” was debated, many of the committee felt that this was too strong.  

The committee agreed that we cannot impose these guidelines as a requirement.  It was decided that we can advise students that these guidelines are available for informational purposes, and that it is very appropriate for the student to discuss this with their supervisor.  

The Faculty of Graduate Studies will place a link to the guidelines on their website with a suitable preamble.

b. Discussion: Limiting working hours for graduate students

This will be discussed at the next meeting. 

5. Adjournment of the meeting

	Barbara Conway

 Douglas Harris



	}
	That the meeting be adjourned.













Carried.

6. Next meeting:  January 25, 2011; 12:00 – 2:00; Graduate Student Centre,  Room 200  

